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MARITIME SECURITY 
 

ENSURING SAFETY OF INT'L TRADE ARTERIES 

REQUIRES COLLECTIVE EFFORT: OFFICIAL 
SINGAPORE -- Singaporean Minister for Transport Ong Ye Kung said on Monday that 

ensuring the safety of international trade arteries like the Straits of Malacca and 
Singapore remains a critical task and requires the collective effort of all stakeholder 

countries. While speaking at the 15th Singapore Maritime Week opening ceremony, 

Ong said that his country's Maritime Port Authority will continue to enhance its Vessel 
Traffic Information System to ensure safety of navigation, including early detection of 

collision and grounding risks. Besides, the city-state is playing a key and active role in 
the Regional Cooperation Agreement on Combating Piracy and Armed Robbery 

against Ships in Asia, the first regional government-to-government initiative to 

counter piracy and sea robberies in Asia, he added. The minister said that the COVID-
19 pandemic and the Ever Given incident in the Suez Canal last month created delays 

in the global supply chain and renewed the importance of resilience for the maritime 
sector. 

According to Ong, the Suez Canal carries around 12 percent of all global seaborne 

trade, in comparison, the Straits of Malacca and Singapore carries almost three times 
as much trade. "Any disruption along the Straits would be of greater impact," he said. 

The Singapore Maritime Week 2021 was officially opened on Monday afternoon. It is 

held for the first time in a hybrid format. The theme for this year is "New Frontiers, 
Shifting Paradigms," which, according to Ong, has the purpose of helping focus minds 

to do better, especially in a post-pandemic world where the industry landscape will be 
reshuffled. The minister suggested four new frontiers for Maritime Singapore, which 

are resilience, digitalization, decarbonization, and talent. 

Source: Xinhua; 19 April 2021 

 

JAPAN WELCOMES UK PLAN TO DEPLOY 

AIRCRAFT CARRIER IN INDO-PACIFIC 
- ANI 

Tokyo [Japan], April 28 (ANI): Japan has welcomed the United Kingdom's plan to 

deploy a fleet led by its new flagship HMS Queen Elizabeth, to the Indo-Pacific region. 

Japanese Defense Minister Kishi Nobuo said that he is confident that Britain will 
promote peace and stability in the region by demonstrating its involvement in defence 

to maintain and strengthen a free and open Indo-Pacific, NHK reported. The Queen 
Elizabeth carrier will lead a flotilla of Royal Navy ships -- as well as a U.S. Navy 

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/asiapacific/2021-04/19/c_139890820.htm
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destroyer, a frigate from the Netherlands and a squadron of U.S. Marine Corps F-35B 
fighter jets -- taking the vessels through the flashpoint South and East China seas, The 

Japan Times reported. It will make stops in India, Singapore, Japan and South Korea, 
according to the British Ministry of Defence. The British carrier strike group which 

includes HMS Queen Elizabeth and 18 F-35B stealth fighters, two destroyers, two 

frigates and two support ships will have to sail through the South China Sea on its way 
to East Asia. 

Indo-Pacific region is largely viewed as an area comprising the Indian Ocean and the 

western and central Pacific Ocean, including the South China Sea. China's territorial 
claims in the South China Sea and its efforts to advance into the Indian Ocean are seen 

to have challenged the established rules-based system. China claims sovereignty over 

almost the entire South China Sea and has overlapping territorial claims with Brunei, 
Malaysia, the Philippines, Vietnam and Taiwan. 

China has been increasing its maritime activities in both the South China Sea and the 

East China Sea over the past few months, partly in response to Beijing's concerns over 
the increasing US military presence in the region because of escalating Sino-US 

tensions. Recently, Australia's Home Affairs Department Secretary Mike Pezzullo, a 
top security official, said the possibility of war was increasing. "Today, as free nations 

again hear the beating drums and watch worryingly the militarisation of issues that we 

had, until recent years, thought unlikely to be catalysts for war, let us continue to 
search unceasingly for the chance for peace while bracing again ... for the curse of war," 

Pezzullo said in a letter to staff on Anzac Day on Sunday, when Australia and New 
Zealand honour their war dead.  

Source: ANI; 28 April 2021  

 

HOW EU’S INDO-PACIFIC STRATEGY CAN 

HELP ESTABLISH STABILITY AND SECURITY IN 

THE REGION 
- Sakti Prasad Srichandan 

After the first Quad Summit in March 2021, it was expected that other regional and 
global actors would soon articulate their policies for the Indo-Pacific region, the new 

centre of geostrategic gravity. Recently, the Council of the European Union (EU) 

approved the long-awaited “EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific — Council 
Conclusions”, outlining its strategic focus and actions with an aim towards “regional 

stability, security, prosperity and sustainable development”. In many senses, this 
reflects the reconfiguration of the EU’s Asia-Pacific approach to the Indo-Pacific, given 

the changing geopolitical situation. In Europe, apart from the United Kingdom’s 

“Indo-Pacific tilt”, EU member states like Germany, France, and the Netherlands have 
already articulated their Indo-Pacific strategy. The EU’s strategy, approved after 

consensus among its 27 member states, needs to be seen in the larger context of EU’s 
global power aspirations and the region’s changing dynamics due to China’s revisionist 

challenge to the rules-based international order. 

https://in.news.yahoo.com/japan-welcomes-uk-plan-deploy-010138898.html
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The EU is not a traditional security actor in the Indo-Pacific. But, this region is home 
to five of its top 10 trading partners, and the sea lanes of this region ship a large volume 

of the EU’s international trade. France considers itself an Indo-Pacific power due to 
its overseas territories located in this region. Moreover, European nationals have a 

sizeable presence and EU companies have made impressive footholds in this region. 

Therefore, any disruption in the open and fair environment for trade and investment 
may negatively affect EU interests. Unlike others, the EU’s strategy document has 

avoided naming and shaming anybody while acknowledging “intense geopolitical 
competition adding to increasing tensions on trade and supply chains as well as 

technological, political and security areas”. The embryo of the Indo-Pacific strategy of 

many regional and global actors might have developed out of an implicit anti-China 
stance, but the EU prefers a balancing act. The EU considers China, in the words of its 

foreign policy chief Josep Borell, a “partner, competitor and rival”. In recent years, 
China’s aggressive foreign policy and military adventures in its neighbourhood (called 

the Chinese version of Lebensraum), human rights violations in Xinjiang, imposition 

of the national security law in Hong Kong, interventions in Taiwan and issues related 
to the COVID-19 pandemic, have created a negative perception against China in the 

EU. In September 2020, the UK, along with France and Germany, had submitted a 
joint note verbale to the UN, challenging China’s claim on the South China Sea. 

Moreover, the disinformation campaign by Chinese diplomats, often called “Wolf-

Warrior diplomacy”, irritated the EU leadership. Notwithstanding such hiccups in the 
relationship, in a balancing and inclusive approach, the EU has called for a 

Comprehensive Agreement on Investment (CAI) with China, indicating that engaging 
Beijing is not necessarily an antithesis to its Indo-Pacific strategy. 

The EU’s strategy calls for developing partnerships in security and defence. Its broad 

security agenda includes threats from malicious cyber activities, disinformation, 

emerging technologies, terrorism, organised crime, disaster prevention and recovery, 
piracy, trafficking, and economic and human effects of the pandemic. Reinventing its 

image as a maritime security actor, the EU is set to commit to a “meaningful” naval 
presence and cooperation with partner navies to comprehensively monitor maritime 

security and freedom of navigation in the Indo-Pacific, in accordance with 

international law. 

As expected, the strategy has followed the Quad line while calling for free, open, and 

secure maritime routes, a rules-based international order, upholding democratic 

values, and ASEAN’s centrality in the regional architecture. Learning from the 
pandemic, diversification of the global supply chains away from China is as vital for 

the EU’s economic resilience as for others. In this context, the EU can be a valuable 
partner in the region for its resources and expertise. The EU-Asia Connectivity 

strategy, considered the EU’s answer to China’s Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), can 

moderate China’s dominance while providing a sustainable alternative. The EU has 
concluded trade agreements with Japan, South Korea, Singapore, Vietnam and some 

Pacific countries. If revived and concluded successfully, the stalled trade negotiations 
with India can substantially enhance the EU’s foothold in the region. 

A strategic partner like India can become an important pillar of the EU’s Indo-Pacific 

strategy. Whereas other countries have seen policy changes and adjustments with the 

change of political leadership, India has offered continuity and sophistication over the 
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years. In the post-Brexit scenario, the forthcoming India-EU Summit scheduled to 
take place on May 8 will provide a platform for the consolidation of strategic 

partnership and provide an opportunity to enhance policy convergence on Indo-
Pacific. 

The EU is a normative power and promoter of values like democracy, rule of law, 

human rights and international law. The Quad grouping more or less espouses the 

same ideals for the Indo-Pacific. The EU can increase its visibility as a security actor 
in the region by responding to the geo-strategic “burden sharing” with other like-

minded regional and global actors. The greater involvement of the EU and 
convergence of actions with other actors will strengthen and give further legitimacy to 

the call for a rules-based international order in the region frequently violated by an 

assertive China. 

The writer is assistant professor at the Centre for European Studies, School of 
International Studies, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi 

Source: The Indian Express; 28 April 2021 

 

INDIAN NAVY SHIP SEIZES NARCOTICS 

WORTH RS 3,000 CRORE FROM FISHING 

VESSEL IN ARABIAN SEA 
- Manjeet Negi 

Indian Naval Ship (INS) Suvarna on Monday encountered a fishing vessel with 

suspicious movements while on surveillance patrol in the Arabian Sea. To investigate 

the vessel, INS Suvarna's team conducted boarding and search operation which led to 
the seizure of more than 300 kg of narcotic substances. 

According to sources, initial investigation has revealed that it was a Pakistani fishing 

boat and the narcotics seized from it were meant for funding terror activities in India, 
Maldives and Sri Lanka. The boat, along with its crew, was escorted to the Kochi port 

in Kerala for further investigation. The approximate cost of the seizure in the 

international market is estimated to be Rs 3000 Crore. This is a major catch not only 
in terms of the quantity and cost but also from the perspective of disruption of the 

illegal narcotic smuggling routes which emanate from the Makran coast and flow 
towards the Indian, Maldivian and Sri Lankan destinations, officials said. Further 

investigation is underway. 

Over the past one year, the Indian Coast Guard has seized more than 1.6 tons of 
narcotics worth approx Rs. 5,200 crore. Last week, in a joint operation with ATS 

Gujarat, the Coast Guard apprehended a Pakistani boat off Jakhau on the intervening 

night of 14 and 15 with 30 kg of heroin. Eight Pakistani nationals were also arrested 
from the boat after an intelligence input was received on April 13. On receiving the 

input, a coordinated operation was launched by the Indian Coast Guard in association 
with ATS Gujarat. 

https://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/how-eus-indo-pacific-strategy-can-help-establish-stability-and-security-in-the-region-7292747/
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Source: India Today; 19 Aril 2021 

 

SRI LANKA NAVY INCREASES SECURITY AT 

SEA 
The Sri Lanka Navy has increased security in Sri Lankan waters in a bid to prevent 
illegal activities, including human trafficking attempts. Issuing a statement, the Navy 

said the measure was taken as attempts of illegal migration could cause a surge in the 
transmission of COVID-19. 

As result, the Navy has deployed more naval units to patrol the Northern and North-

Western waters of the island round the clock. Steps have been taken to deploy more 

ships and Fast Attack Craft to raise surveillance in the International Maritime 
Boundary Line as well as Inshore Patrol Craft to patrol the coastal waters of the island. 

The Eastern Naval Command has attached some of its ships and craft to the Northern 
Naval Command, while the Western Naval Command has deployed additional ships 

and craft to patrol the sea area extending from Chilaw to Mannar for these special 
operations. The Navy further said it has also increased foot patrols to add weight on 

the security in the coastal areas and has established Coastal Observation points in 

selected locations as well. The Navy has also urged the fishing community to be vigilant 
regarding the possible arrival of illegal immigrants and inform relevant authorities, if 

any suspicious activity is observed in this regard. 

Local fishermen have been urged not to make contact with foreign vessels engaging in 
smuggling activities at sea and to inform relevant authorities if they know of any such 

smugglers. The Sri Lanka Navy has initiated special measures in a bid to help contain 

the spread of the coronavirus in the country. A new cluster has emerged in Sri Lanka 
following the Sinhala and Tamil New year, with over 1500 cases being reported per 

day over the last few days.  

Source: Colombo Gazette; 03 May 2021 
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MARITIME FORCES 
 

NAVY SHIPS TO BRING LOADED TANKS OF 

OXYGEN FROM ABROAD AMID CRISIS 
- Vishnu Som 

New Delhi: Seven naval ships have been deployed to bring liquid medical oxygen-filled 
cryogenic containers and associated medical equipment from various countries. Naval 

ships Kolkata, Kochi, Talwar, Tabar, Trikand, Jalashwa and Airavat have been 

deployed as part of operation Samudra Setu-II. 

A grim second wave of the pandemic has overwhelmed hospitals leaving families to 
scramble for scarce medicines and oxygen for their infected relatives. Operation 

Samudra Setu-II has been launched by the navy to meet the oxygen requirements in 
the country. INS Kolkata and INS Talwar, the first batch of ships that were diverted 

for the task, have already entered the Port of Manama in Bahrain on Friday. While INS 

Talwar is on its way back with 40 metric tonnes of liquid oxygen, INS Kolkata has 
proceeded to Doha, Qatar for embarking medical supplies and will subsequently head 

to Kuwait for embarking Liquid Oxygen tanks. On the Eastern seaboard, INS Airavat 
has been diverted for the task, while INS Jalashwa - the Landing Platform Dock or 

LPD - which played a key role during operation Samudra Setu last year, has been 

pulled out of maintenance, readied and sailed out to augment the effort. Airavat is 
scheduled to enter Singapore to carry liquid oxygen tanks while Jalashwa is standing 

by in the region to embark medical stores at a short notice.  

The second batch of ships - Kochi, Trikand and Tabar - have also been diverted to join 
the national effort. From the Southern Naval Command, the Landing Ship Tank INS 

Shardul is also being readied to join the operation within 48 hours. The navy also has 
the surge capability to deploy more ships if the need arises, an official statement said. 

Source: NDTV; 01 May 2021 

 

GLOBAL MILITARY SPENDING ROSE TO 

NEARLY $2 TRILLION IN 2020; INDIA RANKS 

3RD 
The global military spending in 2020 was recorded to be $1,981 billion, an increase of 
2.6 percent in real terms from 2019, data released by the Stockholm International 

Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) on April 26, reveals. "The 2.6 percent increase in 
world military spending came in a year when global gross domestic product (GDP) 

https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/navy-ships-to-bring-loaded-tanks-of-oxygen-from-abroad-amid-crisis-2425955
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shrank by 4.4 percent (October 2020 projection by the IMF), largely due to the 
economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic," SIPRI's latest release said. The United 

States, China, India, Russia and the United Kingdom are the top five biggest spenders 
in 2020, accounting for 62 percent of the total military expenditure across the world. 

 

The United States, China, India, Russia and the United Kingdom are the top five 
biggest spenders in 2020, accounting for 62 percent of the total military expenditure 

across the world. The United States of America, world’s largest military spender,  
accounted for 39 percent of the total military expenditure in 2020. Its expenditure 

reached an estimated $778 billion, an increase of 4.4 percent over the previous year. 

"This was the third consecutive year of growth in US military spending, following 
seven years of continuous reductions."  

 
China’s military expenditure ($252 billion) was recorded to be the second highest in 

the world in 2020. "China’s spending has risen for 26 consecutive years, the longest 

series of uninterrupted increases by any country in the SIPRI Military Expenditure 
Database.” 

 
Source: moneycontrol.com; 27 April 2021 

 

 

CHINA COMMISSIONS THREE ADVANCED 

NAVAL SHIPS 

- PTI 

China has commissioned three main battle warships, including a nuclear-powered 
ballistic missile submarine, a large destroyer and the country’s largest amphibious 

assault ship that can carry around 30 helicopters and hundreds of troops. The ships 
were commissioned at a ceremony on Saturday attended by President Xi Jinping at 

Sanya, China’s main naval base in the disputed South China Sea in Hainan province. 

The vessels commissioned included the Type 075 amphibious assault ships, which can 
carry an estimated 30 helicopters and hundreds of troops. It is China’s largest 

amphibious assault ship with an estimated displacement of about 40,000 tonnes, 

Hong Kong-based South China Morning Post reported on Sunday. The Type 09IV 
submarine is believed to be the second-generation class of China’s nuclear-powered 

ballistic missile submarines, replacing the old Type 09II, state-run China Daily 
reported.  The Type 055 is the most powerful destroyer in the Peoples liberation Army 

Navy (PLAN) which is equipped with new types of air-defence, missile-defence, anti-

ship and anti-submarine weapons, the report said. 

The new additions are part of the massive modernisation of the PLAN which included 
the aircraft carriers. China has built two aircraft carriers. Official media reports say 

China plans to have six aircraft carriers. China’s defence budget this year crossed USD 
209 billion. Much of its military modernisation focussed on massive expansion of the 

navy and the air force as Beijing stepped up its assertive role in the disputed South 

China Sea and Taiwan, where the US too is stepping up its presence. Beijing claims 

https://www.moneycontrol.com/news/photos/trends/current-affairs-trends/global-military-spending-rose-to-nearly-2-trillion-in-2020-sipri-6817751-6.html
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most part of the 1.3 million square mile South China Sea as its sovereign territory. 
China has been building military bases on artificial islands in the region also claimed 

by Brunei, Malaysia, the Philippines, Taiwan and Vietnam. China has also built its 
naval bases in Djibouti in the Indian Ocean besides Pakistan’s Gwadar port and 

acquired Sri Lanka’s Hambantota port for 99 years’ lease. 

Source: The Tribune; 25 April 2021 

 

INDIA, FRANCE, UAE TO TEST 

COMBAT SKILLS AT VARUNA NAVAL 

EXERCISE FROM SUNDAY 

Indian Navy warships will join the French flagship Charles de Gaulle carrier aircraft 

carrier along with United Arab Emirates (UAE) Navy for the three-day Varuna 

trilateral exercise to jointly test combat skills and war game in the Persian Gulf area 
starting April 25, people familiar with the matter said. 

Officials said the Indian Navy’s sole aircraft carrier INS Vikramaditya would not join 

the exercise since it is under maintenance. But the Indian Navy’s participation will 
seek to make up for INS Vikramaditya’s absence by sending two to three destroyers 

(possibly led by INS Kolkata, the lead ship of the navy’s Kolkata-class stealth guided-

missile destroyers) and frigates, an attack submarine, a P-8I maritime reconnaissance 
and anti-submarine warfare aircraft. The Charles de Gaulle carrier strike force 

comprises two frigates and a replenishment tanker. The French aircraft carrier and its 
strike group have been in the neighbourhood for weeks; Charles de Gaulle arrived in 

the Arabian Sea in mid-March for operations relating to Afghanistan and has held dual 

operations with the United States aircraft supercarrier Dwight D. Eisenhower Carrier 
Strike Group. According to the two navies, the two strike groups, which are conducting 

dual operations, are cooperating at levels of integration that has been “rarely achieved 
in the past”. 

USS Eisenhower carrier strike group is part of the fifth fleet, whose area of operations 

extends from the Red Sea to parts of the Indian Ocean. The US carrier-based 
squadrons of F-18 Super Hornet aircraft and E-2c Hawkeye airborne early warning 

aircraft tested war skills with French Rafale M fighters in the Arabian Sea on April 13. 

While the fledgling UAE Navy will be part of the Varuna war games, Indian and French 
naval warships will be involved in complex manoeuvres in the north Arabian Sea and 

the Persian Gulf by testing interoperability skills in sub-surface, surface and aerial 
dimensions. Just as France is considered the oldest US ally, India and France have 

very deep defence cooperation and converge on the Indo-Pacific doctrine to ensure 

that no power unilaterally blocks the freedom of navigation from the Gulf of Aden to 
the western shores of the United States. Both India and France have very close ties 

with UAE. Like the four-nation Quad grouping, India-France and Australia have 
overlapping security objectives in the Indo-Pacific even though the level of war gaming 

between major maritime powers such as the US, France and India takes a bigger 

dimension with advanced skill testing and intelligence sharing. 

https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/world/china-commissions-three-advanced-naval-ships-244004
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Source: indiandefencenews.in; 20 April 2021 

 

INDIAN NAVAL AIR SQUADRON 323 INDUCTS 

INDIGENOUSLY BUILT ADVANCE LIGHT 

HELICOPTERS MK III 

- Manish Kumar Jha 

Indian Naval Air Squadron (INAS) 323, the first unit of the indigenously built ALH Mk 

III  aircraft, was commissioned into the Indian Navy in the presence of Rajya Mantri 
Shripad Naik and Vice Admiral R Hari Kumar, Flag Officer Commanding-in-Chief of 

Western Naval Command, at INS Hansa, Goa on 19 Apr 21.  Defence Minister (Mos) 
remarked that commissioning of INAS 323 set yet another milestone in the efforts 

towards enhancing maritime security and safeguarding maritime interests of the 

nation, as also embodying the spirit of Atma Nirbhar Bharat. 

The indigenously designed and developed Advanced Light Helicopter (ALH-DHRUV) 
is a twin engine, multi-role, multi-mission new generation helicopter in the 5.5 ton 

weight class.  INAS 323 is commanded by Cdr Samik Nundy, an accomplished and 
experienced ALH pilot with extensive operational experience. The squadron will 

operate three state-of-the-art ALH Mk III, a multirole helicopter with Shakti engine 

manufactured by Hindustan Aeronautics Limited (HAL).  The Indian Navy had 
ordered 16 Mk-III to supplement its ageing and depleting fleet of Alouettes (Chetaks) 

- from HAL. 

Technical feature of ALH MK III 

Shakti Engine (For Dhruv Mk-III & Mk-IV) has 12 % Higher power than  its 
predecessor TM 333 2B2 engine which is fitted in ALH Mk II and MK I versions. Shakti 

engine is upgraded with Dual centrifugal compressor assembly, Single crystal blades 
and Dual channel FADEC. 

The Mk III version of the ALH has an all glass cockpit and will be used for Search and 

Rescue, Special Operations and Coastal Surveillance. 16 aircraft are under 

procurement and the aircraft are being delivered in a phased manner to the Indian 
Navy. ALH has Composite Hinge less Interchangeable Main Rotor Blades and 

composite Bearing less Tail Rotor Blades. It is fitted with Composite Air Frame and 
Glass Cockpit along automatic flight control system (AFCS).  Another important 

upgrade is Helmet Pointing System (HPS) whch is also known as Helmet Mounted 

Display System (HMDS). The HPS adds to the display of helicopter’s flight and 
platform information, mission data, target information as well as additional enhanced 

application capabilities such as Low Visibility Landing and Take-Off, flight within 
Degraded Visibility Environment, optional Weapons Management and Synthetic 

Vision during day and night flying. 

The ‘Heads Up - Eyes Out’ concept minimizes the need for ‘Heads Down’ in-cockpit 
instrumentation observation for critical information as altitude, velocity, engine 

performance, warning indications and allows the crew to concentrate on mission 

http://www.indiandefensenews.in/2021/04/india-france-uae-to-test-combat-skills.html
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performance, thus increasing situational awareness and survivability in all naval 
missions. ALH is loaded with Integrated Self Protection Suite (IDAS).  Self-protection 

suite provides warning and situational awareness to the crew in a hostile threat 
environment. The self-protection is immediate and automatic countermeasures 

dispensing. This is essential since survival depends on doctrine - tactics in 

combination with countermeasures. The IDAS system is installed on an aircraft in a 
way that allows the sensors to detect radar, missile and laser threats from any position 

relative to the aircraft. The system reacts either automatically, semi-automatically or 
in back-up/manual modes, depending on crew selection.  

Digital Moving Map- Digital Moving Map generates digital real-time moving map and 

gives the ability to pilot and co-pilot to perform the mission effectively. It can meet the 

requirements of different applications with the help of high processing power, high 
resolution map image and its storage capacity. It works with advanced cooling and 

thermal management techniques where pilot can operate in harsh environmental 
conditions for fixed and rotary wing aircrafts.  More than 200 Dhruvs are operating 

with Indian Defence Forces.  HAL is executing an order for 159 Dhruv helicopters from 

Indian Army & IAF which is under supply.  Further, HAL bagged orders for 73 ALH in 
2017 from Army, Coast Guard and Navy for ALH Mk-III & Mk-IV variants. Dhruv has 

also been supplied to Nepal Army & Mauritius Police, Maldives.   

Source: Business World; 20 April 2021 

 

RUSSIA'S CURSED CARRIER IS COMING 

BACK TO SEA. MAYBE. 
- Kyle Mizokami 

Russia’s only aircraft carrier, the Admiral Kuznetsov, will reportedly emerge from its 
refit in 2022. That’s at least according to Russian state media, which quotes an 

anonymous source in the country’s shipbuilding industry. 

The carrier, which has earned the reputation of a cursed ship, is in dire need of a 
replacement, but Russia lacks the funds and industrial capability to fully commit. 

Kuznetsov is receiving a modest upgrade that will increase the number of Su-33 and 
MiG-29 strike fighters the ship can carry from 24 to 26, according to Business Insider. 

The $715 makeover also includes new electronic warfare, communications, and 

networking systems; new boilers and pumps; the Pantsir-M close-in weapon system; 
and new flight systems to aid in launching and recovering aircraft, Defense World 

reports. The ship will even receive a new $3.4 million paint job. The Soviet Union built 
the Cold War-era Kuznetsov in what is now Ukraine. The Russian Navy inherited the 

ship after the breakup of the Soviet Union, but lacked the money to operate it at full 

capacity. While Kuznetsov began construction in 1981, it only conducted its first 
deployment at sea in 1996. The carrier hasn’t fared well in recent years. In 2009, an 

electrical fire killed one crewman. In 2012, the ship broke down off the coast of France 
and had to be towed by the navy tug Nikolay Chiker. In 2016, Kuznetsov lost two 

http://www.businessworld.in/article/Indian-Naval-Air-Squadron-323-Inducts-Indigenously-Built-Advance-Light-Helicopters-Mk-III-/20-04-2021-387150/
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airplanes in two weeks, both reportedly due to faulty arresting wires during the aircraft 
recovery process. 

That’s not all. In 2018, the ship was damaged when a sinking drydock knocked a hole 

in it, which complicated planned upgrades. In 2019, Kuznetsov caught fire, suffering 
millions in damages. And last year, the director of the shipyard servicing the ship was 

arrested for allegedly embezzling approximately $500,000 meant to clean the ship’s 

fuel tanks. Russia has announced several efforts over the past 15 years to build 
Kuznetsov’s replacement. But the country lacks both the funds to invest in a fully 

modern ship, and the shipyard capacity to build such a large vessel. The result is a 
continued reliance on an old, decrepit warship that should have left service a long time 

ago. Will Kuznetov really be ready for sea trials in 2022? Only time will tell. 

Source: Popular Mechanics; 21 April 2021 

 

A NAVY DESTROYER TEAMED UP WITH 

DRONES TO HIT A SHIP 250 MILES AWAY 

- Kyle Mizokami 

The U.S. Navy guided missile destroyer USS John Finn recently achieved what could 
be the farthest anti-ship missile shot ever—all with the help of drones. The John Finn, 

acting on targeting data provided by uncrewed air and sea platforms, struck a 

simulated target at more than 250 miles. The use of drones for targeting purposes will 
allow the Navy to detect, track, and destroy enemy targets at long distance without 

exposing friendly ships to enemy sensors. The missile shot took place on April 25 
during the U.S. Pacific Fleet’s Unmanned Systems Integrated Battle Problem 21 (UxS 

IBP 21). The battle problem, which is underway off the coast of southern California, is 

testing new concepts in teaming crewed and uncrewed ships and aircraft, including 
the MQ-9 SeaGuardian, inflatable balloons, warships like the Sea Hawk and Sea 

Hunter, and even submarine drones like CARINA. This exercise paired the uncrewed 
craft with littoral combat ships, guided missile destroyers, guided missile cruisers, 

submarines, and Navy helicopter squadrons. The missile shot saw unspecified crewed 

and uncrewed systems providing a long-range missile track for the John Finn. 

The destroyer launched an SM-6 missile at a simulated enemy warship and struck it. 

SM-6 is the latest version of the U.S. Navy’s Standard series of long-range, surface-to-

air missiles. SM-6 flies at Mach 3.5 and has a range in excess of 250 miles. The missile 
can actually engage targets beyond a destroyer’s or cruiser’s radar range, as low-

altitude targets use Earth’s curvature to mask their approach. This has resulted in SM-
6 gaining the ability to accept targeting data from high-flying aircraft like the E-2D 

Advanced Hawkeye, which can look down and detect low-flying enemy aircraft and 

missiles. 

Over the decades, Standard missiles have had a secondary anti-ship capability. The 
U.S. Navy used early Standard missiles against Iranian Navy warships during 

Operation Praying Mantis, the brief, undeclared naval war between the two countries 
in the late 1980s. SM-6 is the latest iteration to inherit this capability. Although SM-

https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/navy-ships/a36178827/russia-aircraft-carrier-admiral-kuznetsov-return/
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6’s warhead isn’t as large as a dedicated anti-ship missile, its top speed of Mach 3.5 
helps inflict additional kinetic energy damage upon a target. SM-6 is a missile that 

most, if not all, Navy destroyers and cruisers will have in their missile silos. Each ship 
has a limited number of silos capable of carrying a mix of anti-air, anti-ship, land-

attack, and anti-submarine missiles. With no ability to refill the silos at sea, it’s critical 

to load the right mix of missiles in port before a deployment. This makes a dual-use 
missile like SM-6 capable of striking aircraft, cruise missiles, and ships especially 

useful. 

Imagine a task force of three destroyers, supported by uncrewed surface warships and 
aircraft, searching for an enemy fleet. Instead of the destroyers banging away with 

their radars and risking detection by the enemy, the ships would operate with their 

radars off, using the drones to search for the fleet. Once the drones locate the enemy, 
the destroyers could close to SM-6 range and then launch a barrage of missiles. The 

destroyers could slip away in the chaos, never revealing their exact location. This 
record missile shot is likely the future of naval warfare as we know it. Using 

inexpensive drones to hide (or detect) costly ships is a no-brainer, and anything that 

stretches the capabilities of existing weapons is a good thing. Expect other navies to 
follow the U.S. Navy’s lead in the near future. 

Source: Popular Mechanics; 28 April 2021 
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SHIPPING, PORTS AND 

OCEAN ECONOMY  
 

JAPAN TEAMS UP WITH U.S., AUSTRALIA TO 

BUILD SUBMARINE CABLES 
Japan, the United States and Australia will work together to set up submarine 

communications cables in the Pacific region, The Yomiuri Shimbun has learned, in a 

bid to counter China’s rapid expansion in the field of undersea cables. Government-
affiliated financial institutions in each country will provide financial support for new 

contracts for marine cable projects. The three countries will deepen their cooperative 
relationship to secure this infrastructure, which is vital for security, and counter the 

risk of data exfiltration and disconnection. 

Submarine cables are thin optical fibers covered with resin and laid in the deep sea 
around the world. They are said to account for 99% of the world’s international 

communications, and the demand for cable installation is growing in parallel with the 

increase in global transmissions. According to NEC Corp., the latest cable system can 
transmit data equivalent to about 10,000 DVDs per second. In March, officials from 

government, industry and academics in the three countries discussed the issue at an 
informal meeting and agreed to strengthen cooperation over submarine cables. They 

also agreed to strengthen information sharing on China’s activities and cooperate in 

financing submarine cable projects in strategically important areas, according to 
sources. This trilateral cooperation is being spurred by China, which is rapidly rising 

in the field of submarine cables. Companies in Japan, the United States and Europe 
hold a combined share of about 90% of the world’s submarine cables, and China’s 

Huahai Communication Technology Co. — which used to be a subsidiary of Huawei 

Technologies Co. — now has the fourth-largest global share. 

China has been actively laying undersea cables in various places under its Belt and 
Road Initiative to create a huge economic bloc. In particular, China is seeking to 

expand its influence over the Pacific island nations, some of which have friendly 
relations with Taiwan, by providing economic cooperation and assistance. Some 

Chinese companies are pursuing orders for undersea cables from those islands. The 

Chinese companies are believed to use low costs as leverage to win contracts, 
apparently with the government’s financial backing, according to some observers. 

Japan, the United States and Australia will support the establishment of reliable 
telecom networks with the support of government-affiliated financial institutions in 

each country. 
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In January, NEC won a contract to build a submarine cable connecting Palau, one of 
the Pacific island nations, with the United States and other countries. The project will 

be financed by the Japan Bank for International Cooperation as well as government 
agencies in the United States and Australia. The three countries plan to increase the 

number of such projects by strengthening their cooperation. 

Source: The Yomiuri Shimbun; 19 April 2021 

 

EXPORTS JUMP TO $30.21 BN IN APRIL; 

TRADE DEFICIT AT $15.24 BN 
- PTI 

India's exports in April jumped nearly three-folds to USD 30.21 billion from USD 10.17 
billion in the same month last year, according to commerce ministry's preliminary data 

released on Sunday. Imports too rose to USD 45.45 billion last month as against USD 

17.09 billion in April 2020. "India is thus a net importer in April with a trade deficit of 
USD 15.24 billion, which increased by 120.34 per cent over the trade deficit of USD 

6.92 billion in April 2020," the ministry said in a statement.  

Due to the Covid-19 pandemic induced lockdown last year, exports shrank by a record 
60.28 per cent in April 2020. In March this year, exports grew by 60.29 per cent to 

USD 34.45 billion. In April 2021, oil imports stood at USD 10.8 billion as compared to 

USD 4.65 billion in the corresponding month last year. Major export commodities 
which have recorded positive growth in April include gems and jewellery, jute, carpet, 

handicrafts, leather, electronic goods, oil meals, cashew, engineering, petroleum 
products, marine products and chemicals. 

Source: Live Mint; 02 May 2021 

 

EVER GIVEN CREW MIGHT BE STUCK FOR 

YEARS OVER COMPENSATION ISSUE 
- Marine Insight News Network 

The warning bell has been sounded to the crew of Ever Given ship who are likely to be 

stranded in the Suez Canal for years over the compensation issue. The Suez Canal 
authorities have asked for nearly 1$ billion-dollar compensation from the Japanese 

shipping company owning the vessel. The judicial official overseeing the legal dispute 

over the compensation has informed that the crew could be held up for years if the 
matter isn’t resolved. Osama Rabie, the head of the SCA has said that the crew cannot 

leave unless the Japanese company Shoei Kisen Kaisha Ltd pays the compensation. 
Egypt’s state media has broadcasted this issue as an official impounding of the vessel 

as the shipowner has refused to pay. SCA has demanded $1.17 billion to salvage the 

vessel refloating costs and other damages. This also includes the loss in transit fees. 
The insurer of Ever Given, the UK Club has complained that the amount hasn’t been 

https://the-japan-news.com/news/article/0007323361
https://www.livemint.com/news/india/exports-jump-to-30-21-bn-in-april-trade-deficit-at-15-24-bn-11619930674091.html
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justified by the SCA. They have termed it as an “extraordinarily large claim” and 
expressed their disappointment at SCA’s attempts to hold the crew ransom for 

compensation. NUSI General Secretary has reiterated the same sentiment stating that 
the crew should not be held as they weren’t involved in the matter. 

Meanwhile, the SCA has said that the crew can leave as long as the ship has enough 

crew and the captain on board. 4 years ago a similar thing happened to MV Aman 

cargo vessel whose captain Mohammed Aisha had been stuck on board the ship. In 
that case, the legal dispute regarding expired safety equipment and classification 

certificates was the reason for stranding the crew of the ship in Egypt. The captain 
lived like a prisoner, isolated and malnourished for at least 2 years. At present, the 

Ever Given situation is likely to be complex as the litigation will involve multiple 

parties like the Japanese shop owner, Taiwanese charterer and Panama flagged vessel. 

Source: 9news.com.au; 29 April 2021 

 

TURKEY RANKS 3RD WORLDWIDE WITH 

LNG IMPORT RISES IN 2020 
- ANKARA-Anadolu Agency 

Turkey ranked third in the world after China and India with an annual growth of 1.3 

million tonnes in LNG imports in 2020, according to the latest report of the 

International Group of Liquefied Natural Gas Importers (GIIGNL). China ranked first 
with imports of 7.2 million tonnes last year followed by India with 2.6 million tonnes. 

The report also showed that Turkey became the fourth-largest LNG importer in 
Europe. Turkey was followed by Taiwan with an increase of 1.1 million tonnes, South 

Korea with an increase of 700 thousand tonnes, and Thailand with an increase of 600 

thousand tonnes. 

Mexico and France were the countries that decreased LNG imports the most. Turkey 

imported a total of 10.72 million tonnes of LNG last year: 3.96 million tonnes of LNG 

were imported from Algeria and 1.32 million tonnes from Nigeria. Equatorial Guinea, 
Angola, Cameroon, Norway, Egypt, the US and Trinidad and Tobago also supplied 

LNG to Turkey. According to the report, 2020 was a year of two halves for Europe’s 
LNG imports. "During the first half, the region acted as a market of last resort. During 

the second half, Europe recorded a decrease in LNG imports compared to the previous 

year due to a decrease in demand for natural gas because of lockdowns, while storages 
filled up and US cargoes were canceled," it said. It was noted that the greatest declines 

in net LNG imports were seen in France by 16.1% and Belgium by 36.9%. However, 
Turkey recorded the highest increase at 14.4% by 1.35 million tonnes, the report 

showed. 

Turkey's LNG policy 

Wishing to diversify its energy resources, Turkey has focused on the use of domestic 

and renewable resources in recent years. The country, which diversifies LNG resources 
to avoid supply problems and natural gas interruptions, purchases high volumes of 

https://www.marineinsight.com/shipping-news/ever-given-crew-might-be-stuck-for-years-over-compensation-issue/#:~:text=Ever%20Given%20Crew%20Might%20Be%20Stuck%20For%20Years%20Over%20Compensation%20Issue,-Ad&text=The%20warning%20bell%20has%20been,years%20over%20the%20compensation%20issue.&text=SCA%20has%20demanded%20%241.17%20billion,refloating%20costs%20and%20other%20damages.


Making Waves 

19 April – 03 May 2021       
 

                                                                                    

18                                                                                                                                                
 

LNG and piped gas. These purchases are stored at the country’s two onshore LNG 
import terminals - the Marmara Ereglisi (BOTAŞ) LNG Terminal with an annual 

capacity of 5.9 million tons and the Egegaz LNG terminal with an annual capacity of 
4.4 million tons. A private sector FSRU (floating LNG storage and regasification 

vessel) is also used off Izmir’s Aliaga region. The country’s first FSRU, Ertugrul Gazi, 

arrived in Turkey on April 22. Commissioning of the vessel is expected soon off Dortyol 
in the Hatay province. 

To further enhance Turkey’s LNG capacity, infrastructure adaptations are underway 

at the Aliaga LNG import terminal to handle small-scale LNG vessels. The works are 
scheduled for completion by the end of the year. "In October 2020, BOTAŞ awarded a 

tender to Unitek Insaat for the construction of a jetty, measuring station and transit 

pipeline for a new offshore LNG import terminal in the Gulf of Saros in northwest 
Turkey. An FSRU is under construction in South Korea," it explained. 

Source: Hurriyet Daily News; 01 May 2021 

 

 

TOTAL DECLARES FORCE MAJEURE ON 

MOZAMBIQUE LNG AFTER INSURGENT 

ATTACKS 
- Reuters, Sudip Kar-gupta 

French energy group Total declared force majeure on its $20 billion liquefied natural 

gas (LNG) project in Mozambique and confirmed it had withdrawn all staff from the 

construction site following insurgent attacks last month. Dozens of civilians were 
killed in the Islamic State-linked attacks in the coastal Mozambique town of Palma, 

near gas projects that are worth $60 billion and are aimed at transforming the East 
African nation's economy. read more 

The violence in March has dealt a blow to plans by Total and rival Exxon Mobil 

(XOM.N), which also has an LNG project in Mozambique, to turn the country into a 

major LNG producer to rival Australia, Qatar, Russia and the United States. It also 
comes as major energy companies reassess their approach to LNG, once seen as a fuel 

of the future because it has lower emissions than coal or oil but now under scrutiny in 
the drive to cut carbon emissions even more deeply. "Considering the evolution of the 

security situation ... Total confirms the withdrawal of all Mozambique LNG project 

personnel from the Afungi site. This situation leads Total, as operator of Mozambique 
LNG project, to declare force majeure," the company said on Monday. 

Total, which aimed to produce its first cargo from the project in 2024, suspended work 

on March 27 after the militant attack. Declaring force majeure implies a weightier 
suspension and allows Total to cancel contractors. "Mozambique was considered the 

next LNG El Dorado thanks to its large, low-cost resource base and ideal location to 
supply key demand centres," said Thomas Adolff from Credit Suisse. "But instead it is 

looking more like ... Mozambique no longer playing a big role in the 2020s," he added. 

https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-ranks-3rd-worldwide-with-lng-import-rises-in-2020-164377#:~:text=Turkey%20ranked%20third%20in%20the,Natural%20Gas%20Importers%20(GIIGNL).
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Carlos Zacarias, chairman of the institute that governs Mozambique's energy 
development, told a news conference that Total would not fulfil contractual obligations 

while the force majeure was in place. 

He added that Total had not abandoned the project. Mozambique President Filipe 
Nyusi said this month that the government would work to restore peace. The LNG 

project includes development of the Golfinho and Atum natural gas fields in the 

Offshore Area 1 concession and the construction of a two-train liquefaction plant with 
capacity of 13.12 million tonnes per annum (mtpa). Total secured a $14.9 billion debt 

financing package in July to fund its rollout. On Monday the company said it had 
agreement from the lenders to pause the debt drawdown. It also said it was too early 

to provide an updated project schedule, though there was speculation among some 

contractors that the delay could last at least a year. 

Source: Reuters; 26 April 2021 

 

ONE QUARTER OF TANKER FLEET TO BE OVER 

20 YEARS OLD BY 2023 
- Jasmina Ovcina 

More than 25% of the active tanker fleet, i.e., one quarter, is set to reach 20 years of 

age by 2023, creating quite a scrapping candidate list going forward. Data from 

VesselsValue shows that of the 13, 211 tankers in its data base, including small tankers, 
over 3,000 are 20 years old and older. Coupled with over 570 ships that are currently 

18 and 19 years old, the estimate is on point, should low scrapping activity continue to 
prevail. With regard to the age profile of tankers of 18+ years, Handy/MR tankers 

account for the biggest share, followed by VLCCs and Aframax and Suezmax tankers. 

Dwindling oil demand caused by the COVID-19 pandemic was expected to reduce the 
global tanker capacity, as owners were predicted to demolish some of their older 

tonnage bringing some ease to the market. The scrapping activity has been greatly 

impacted by the pandemic as outbreaks and governmental measures shut down 
shipbreaking operations in Asia. However, there seem to be some positive 

developments as old vessel supply has begun to respond to higher steel prices, and 
scheduled environmental regulations prompting an increase in vessel recycling albeit 

from very low levels, according to Euronav. Although demolitions are up from the start 

of last year, only two shuttle tankers and two Aframax crude oil carriers (0.45 million 
DWT) have been confirmed demolished in the first two months of 2021, according 

Clarksons’ data. This is significantly down from the 1.1 million dwt of crude oil tanker 
the capacity that left the market in December 2020, BIMCO’s data shows. Hence, the 

race for already scarce cargoes is already underway and the competition is becoming 

greater as VLCCs that were locked in floating storage return to the market. The market 
conditions are likely to become challenging as oil demand continues to be impacted by 

the pandemic. 

Offsetting of the negative trends can be achieved through increased level of recycling, 
reduced ordering of newbuilds, and increased crude oil production. Ultimately, the full 

https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/frances-total-declares-force-majeure-mozambique-lng-project-2021-04-26/#:~:text=AfricaTotal%20declares%20force%20majeure%20on%20Mozambique%20LNG%20after%20insurgent%20attacks&text=French%20energy%20group%20Total%20(TOTF,following%20insurgent%20attacks%20last%20month.
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rebound of tanker markets is expected once oil inventory normalizes and the economic 
recovery brings oil demand to pre-covid levels. Industry majors estimate that this 

should happen at some point in the next 12 months. When it comes to the demand 
outlook for tankers, despite the accelerating demand for a greener energy future, 

Gibson Shipbrokers predicts tankers are here to stay. 

“Oil has made the modern world in which we live, finding a replacement for the black 

gold and the many things that it can provide will be a hard-won process,” Gibson said 
in a recent report. 

“That process now seems to be gaining momentum, but, despite all this, direct 

replacements will be at least a generation away. Meaning that there will be continued 
demand for oil, product, and chemical tankers for decades to come, even if the industry 

has to live with easing absolute demand at some point.” 

Source: Offshore Energy; 27 April 2021 
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MARINE ENVIRONMENT 
 

PLASTIC GETS TO THE OCEANS THROUGH 

OVER 1,000 RIVERS 
- Laura Parker 

The problem with plastic waste just got more complicated—and so did the effort to 

stanch its flow into the world’s oceans. Rivers are the primary conduits for plastic 
waste to the seas. In 2017, two separate groups of scientists concluded that 90 percent 

of river-borne plastic waste that flushes into the oceans is conveyed by just a handful 
of large, continental rivers, including the Nile, Amazon, and Yangtze, the world’s three 

longest rivers. Cleaning up those rivers—10 rivers were named in one study and 20 in 

the other—could go a long way toward solving the problem, experts agreed. New 
research published today in Science Advances has turned that thinking on its head. 

Scientists found that 80 percent of plastic waste is distributed by more than 1,000 
rivers, not simply 10 or 20. They also found that most of that waste is carried by small 

rivers that flow through densely populated urban areas, not the largest rivers. Thus, 

the Yangtze, which traverses 3,915 miles across China and empties into the East China 
Sea, and was ranked most polluted by plastics, has been displaced by the 16-mile-long 

Pasig River in the Philippines, which flows through the capital city of Manila, home to 
14 million people. 

That’s quite a shift. But it speaks to two important issues key to understanding and 

solving the plastic waste problem. The research underscores the pervasive spread of 

plastic waste into literally every crevice of the planet, and the need for solutions far 
more logistically complex and costly than some of the plastics campaign sloganeering 

suggests. The study also reinforces what marine scientists and other experts have long 
argued: that the ultimate solution to protecting oceans and freshwater systems is to 

contain plastic waste on land, where it originates. Gary Bencheghib, who heads Sungai 

Watch, a campaign now cleaning up 45 rivers in Bali, says the research from 2017 
didn’t make much sense to him. “The 10-rivers study surprised me more than anything 

when it came out,” he says. “It wasn’t reinforcing what we were seeing on the ground 
in Indonesia in the smaller streams. We live in the tropics in a volcanic region where 

there are literally rivers every 500 meters and they’re all choking on plastic.” 

Better data, big changes 

Humans have used rivers since the dawn of civilization to carry away their waste. Yet 
as the plastic trash issue exploded in the last decade, most of the research focused on 

plastic in the oceans. Analysis of rivers and other freshwater systems has lagged 

behind. For example, the first full-scale assessment of plastic waste in India’s Ganges 
River, conducted by the National Geographic Society, concluded just 18 months ago. 

A similar analysis of the Mississippi River began last month after 100 mayors of cities 
along the river corridor joined together to sponsor it as a first step toward reducing 
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plastic waste. Japan is conducting a survey to track plastic in both the Ganges and 
Mekong Rivers. The new research was based on new modeling and conducted by 

several of the same scientists involved in both 2017 river studies. They say the data 
available four years ago was limited, and led to a heavy focus on the size of river basins 

and population density. In all, the scientists analyzed plastic waste in 1,656 rivers for 

the new study. 

The new modeling takes into account activity in those river basins, such as the 
proximity of rivers to coastlines, as well as the effects of rainfall, wind currents, and 

terrain, including slope, that ease the movement of plastic into waterways. Plastic 
flows more easily into rivers from paved urban areas, for example, than it does in 

forests, and travels farther in rainy climates than dry ones. The researchers also took 

into account the proximity of landfills and dump sites to river banks, and concluded 
that those within six miles (10 kilometers) of rivers are likely to spill into them. 

“One big difference from a few years ago is we don’t consider rivers mere conveyor 

belts of plastics,” says Lourens J.J. Meijer, the study’s lead author. “If you put plastic 
into the river hundreds of kilometers from the mouth, it doesn’t mean that that plastic 

will end up in the ocean.” The farther plastic waste has to travel along a river, the less 
likely it will actually reach the seas. On the Seine River in France River in France, for 

example, plastic water bottles with labels dating to the 1970s have beached themselves 

along the riverbank. One of the surprises, Meijer says, is that small rivers on tropical 
islands carry so much plastic waste, such as in the Philippines, Indonesia, and the 

Dominican Republic. Likewise, rivers in Malaysia and Central America, which are 
fairly short, also disgorge heavy concentrations of plastic waste.“Not always the usual 

suspects like the Ganges or Yangtze,” Meijer says. 

Another finding is how plastic flows into the oceans differ by climate. In tropical 

regions, rivers disgorge plastic into the seas continuously, while rivers in temperate 
regions can flush most plastic in a single month, usually August in the rainy season, or 

single events, such as flash floods. One storyline from the 2017 studies remains 
constant: Most of the rivers that transport plastic to the seas are in Asia. Of the first 

50 rivers on the new list, 44 are in Asia, a reflection, the authors say, of population 

density. “Asia and Southeast Asia are the hot spots, but that could change,” says 
Laurent Lebreton, a  co-author. “I am a bit concerned for Africa for the decades to 

come. The population is growing, it is really young, and the economy is getting better 
so people will buy more stuff.” 

A focus on solutions 

The research, which underwent a two-year peer review before publication, was funded 

by The Ocean Cleanup, a nonprofit founded by Boyan Slat, the Dutch entrepreneur 
whose quixotic $30 million effort to clean up the plastic in the Pacific Ocean turned 

him into an international celebrity. Both Lebreton and Meijer work for the nonprofit. 

Slat’s team has since developed a trash-eating machine called the Interceptor to collect 

trash from rivers. It is roughly a variation on Mr. Trash Wheel, the googly-eyed trash 
barge propelled by a water wheel that has been cleaning up the Inner Harbor in 

Baltimore, Maryland, since 2008 and now leads a fleet of four trash wheels there. In 
2019, Slat announced plans to mass produce 1,000 Interceptors and deploy them 

within five years. The pandemic slowed the pace, but several of the devices are at work 
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on rivers in Malaysia, Indonesia, Vietnam, and the Dominican Republic. The 
challenge, Slat says, is scaling up to meet such an ambitious goal. “It’s not very difficult 

to address one river,” he says. “It’s very difficult to do ten or one hundred or one 
thousand.” George Leonard, chief scientist at the Ocean Conservancy, who was not 

involved in the study, says the challenges of cleaning up 1,000 rivers, despite the 

advancements in equipment designed to handle such a chore, calls attention to the 
message long prescribed by his organization. “We have always said we need to keep 

plastic out of the ocean in the first place, rather than relying on cleaning it up as a 
solution. That means keep it out of the rivers, too.” 

Source: National Geographic; 30 April 2021 

 

CLIMATE CHANGE: A SMALL GREEN ROCK'S 

WARNING ABOUT OUR FUTURE 
- Jonathan Amos 

It's an unassuming rock, greenish in colour, and just over 4cm in its longest dimension. 

And yet this little piece of sandstone holds important clues to all our futures. It was 
recovered from muds in the deep ocean, far off the coast of modern-day West 

Antarctica. The scientists who found it say it shouldn't really have been there. It's 

what's called a dropstone, a piece of ice-rafted debris. It was scraped off the White 
Continent by a glacier, carried a certain distance in this flowing ice, and then exported 

and discarded offshore by an iceberg. 

What's remarkable about this particular cobble is that researchers can say where it 
originated. Using the latest "geo-fingerprinting" techniques, they've established with 

strong confidence that it comes from the Ellsworth Mountains - some 1,300km from 

where the rock was pulled up from the floor of the Amundsen Sea by a drilling ship. 
The conundrum is that the Ellsworths - the tallest range in Antarctica - are in the far-

interior of the continent, and it's highly unlikely a rock like this could survive being 
ferried so far under an ice sheet to get to the coast to be then despatched in a large, 

frozen, floating block. 

"In our view of observations of that material, it would not withstand a great deal of 
transport, with deposition and then re-transport over multiple steps of a cycle. And, 

furthermore, it probably would not hold up well to a great deal of interaction between 

the ice sheet and the bedrock. It would be destroyed and disaggregated," Christine 
Siddoway, professor of geology at Colorado College, US, told BBC News. So how did it 

get to travel so far? The answer is in the age of the deposits collected by the Joides 
Resolution ship on its International Ocean Discovery Program (IODP) "Expedition 

379" cruise in 2019. 

They're mid-Pliocene in the geologists' timeline. That's about three million years ago. 

The mid-Pliocene is a fascinating period in Earth history because of its strong echoes 
of today. It was the last time the atmosphere carried the same concentration of the 

greenhouse gas carbon dioxide - at over 400 parts per million. Temperatures back then 

https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/article/plastic-gets-to-oceans-through-over-1000-rivers#:~:text=Rivers%20are%20the%20primary%20conduits%20for%20plastic%20waste%20to%20the%20seas.&text=Scientists%20found%20that%2080%20percent,areas%2C%20not%20the%20largest%20rivers.
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were significantly warmer, perhaps by 2-3 degrees globally, and sea-levels were also 
higher, possibly by as much as 10-20m above the modern ocean surface. 

And this is where our small green sandstone rock comes into the story. Those mid-

Pliocene sea-levels imply the West Antarctic Ice Sheet, or at least significant parts of 
it, had melted away - and that in its place was a large open seaway. This is hard to 

imagine when you look at maps of Antarctica today; we view its ice covering as a 

continuous solid mass. But take the ice off and you are essentially left with a great 
archipelago - a series of major islands. It explains how the cobble could travel so far. 

Glacier ice at the Ellsworth Mountains picked it up and then produced an iceberg 
locally to float it more than a thousand kilometres across the open seaway to drop it in 

the place Expedition 379 eventually recovered it. 

"Our findings do confirm that the ice sheet can disappear fairly rapidly and also that it 

can re-establish itself fairly readily," explained Prof Siddoway. "We read from very 
detailed records - that we're striving to make even more detailed - that the ice sheet 

has collapsed back in a considerable extent, specifically in the middle Pliocene. "This 
is an interval, if we read current literature from climate modellers, that we may be 

entering... The climate conditions of the Pliocene are what we are expected to enter. 
And if warming continues at the rate that it is now, we may stay there." No-one expects 

the West Antarctic Ice Sheet to collapse anytime soon, but the little sandstone cobble 

is a warning, scientists believe, of the conditions we could eventually re-create if we 
don't soon get on top of the climate crisis. 

Prof Siddoway presented details of the IODP Expedition 379 research at this week's 

European Geosciences Union (EGU) General Assembly. Normally held in Vienna, 
Austria, #vEGU21 has been convened online this year because of Covid restrictions. 

Source: bbc.com; 29 April 2021 

 

PANDEMIC MADE 2020 ‘THE YEAR OF THE 

QUIET OCEAN’, SAY SCIENTISTS 
- Jonathan Watts 

The Covid-19 lockdown has produced the quietest year for the world’s oceans in recent 

memory, according to a group of scientists working on a global map of underwater 
soundscapes. Noise pollution from ship engines, trawling activities, oil platforms, 

subsea mining and other human sources declined significantly last spring, say the 

researchers, who are part of a collaborative network of 231 non-military hydrophones. 
They believe the relative hush can provide valuable comparative data for an unplanned 

experiment in how sound affects whales, coral and other marine species. Like light 
pollution on the land, human noise is a growing concern in the oceans because it has 

been proven to disrupt species that depend on sound for communication and 

navigation. Low-frequency signals can travel thousands of kilometres. Studies in the 
north-east Pacific showed an increase of 3 decibels each decade in human-generated 

sounds below 100 hertz between the 1960s and early 2000s. By one reckoning, the 

https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-56904548
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volume of this audio pollution is now around the same level as the natural background 
noise of the ocean. 

This faded substantially last year at the height of lockdown in March, April and May, 

starting – like Covid – around China and then spreading worldwide. The volume 
surged back to a new height in the summer as shipping companies rushed to make up 

for lost time. Sound levels have now stabilised close to the average for recent years. 

Scientists have retrospectively declared 2020 “the year of the quiet ocean” and the data 
from this exceptional period will be published in the coming months in scientific 

journals. “Be prepared for exciting results,” said Jesse Ausubel, the director of the 
Program for the Human Environment at the Rockefeller University. The oceans are 

unlikely to be as quiet as during April 2020 for many decades to come. 

The softening of human sound was most evident in coastal areas and shipping lanes. 

Jennifer Miksis-Olds, the director of the Center for Acoustics Research and Education 
at the University of New Hampshire, said this created conditions for a “natural 

experiment. Since the Industrial Revolution, she said, human noise has masked the 
ambient sounds of wind, waves and ice and forced marine life to adapt in a similar way 

to customers in a noisy restaurant, who have to raise their voices or repeat themselves 
to be understood. This is part of a bigger project. Ausubel is the founder of the 

International Quiet Ocean Experiment, a 10-year plan launched in 2015 to create a 

time series of measurements of ambient sound in many ocean locations. Part of the 
goal is create evidence to persuade ship operators, oil and gas facilities and jetski users 

to dampen their decibels for the sake of marine ecosystems. “We’d like the word 
soundscape to become a lot better known. Sound is light in the oceans. It illuminates 

the ocean for many animals. They use it to communicate, to hunt, and can be harmed 

by noise at excess,” Ausubel said. He and colleagues – including specialists at St 
Andrews – plan to expand the hydrophone network, particularly in the southern 

hemisphere, to more than 500 devices. Using modelling and data collaborations with 
shipping companies and other ocean users, they hope to produce a global map of ocean 

sound within the coming years. This should reveal important patterns, such as 

increases in noise along shipping lanes and near oilfields and windfarms, which could 
prove as important for ocean health and regulation as roadside air pollution 

monitoring, or water-contamination measurements near factories. 

There is a long way to go. Currently, there are relatively detailed soundscapes of busy 
areas, such as the North Sea, and then piecemeal, one-off studies from other regions. 

Filling in the gaps will require a major effort to share data and make reporting 

consistent across time and place. Two important steps in this direction were 
announced this week with the launch of a new software tool, known as Manta (Making 

Ambient Noise Trends Accessible) and developed by an international team of experts 
coordinated by Miksis-Olds, to standardise ocean sound recording data. There have 

also been tests of a new platform to share acoustic data worldwide, the Open Portal to 

Underwater Sound (Opus), which is being hosted by the Alfred Wegener Institute in 
Bremerhaven, Germany. Ausubel compared the recent developments in the 

soundscape network to the completion of a ring of satellites around the equator in 
1979. Back then, there was a party in the World Meteorological Office in Geneva to 

celebrate the fact that scientists could monitor the entire atmosphere for the first time. 
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“We are now at the onset of an era in which we can observe ocean soundscapes in much 
the same way,” he predicted. 

Source: The Guardian; 17 April 2021 

 

STUNNING DDT DUMP SITE OFF L.A. COAST 

MUCH BIGGER THAN SCIENTISTS EXPECTED 
- Rosanna Xia 

When the research vessel Sally Ride set sail for Santa Catalina Island to map an 

underwater graveyard of DDT waste barrels, its crew had high hopes of documenting 
for the first time just how many corroded containers littered the seafloor off the coast 

of Los Angeles.But as the scientists on deck began interpreting sonar images gathered 
by two deep-sea robots, they were quickly overwhelmed. It was like trying to count 

stars in the Milky Way. The dumpsite, it turned out, was much, much bigger than 

expected. After spending two weeks surveying a swath of seafloor larger than the city 
of San Francisco, the scientists could find no end to the dumping ground. They 

could’ve kept going in any direction, they said, and uncovered even more. 

“I was pretty shocked that it just kept extending as far as it did,” said Eric Terrill of UC 
San Diego’s Scripps Institution of Oceanography, who led the mission of 31 scientists 

and crew members. “We couldn’t keep up with the flow of data coming in.” Terrill 

shared these findings Monday in a U.S. congressional briefing led by Sen. Dianne 
Feinstein (D-Calif.), who has been pushing for action since The Times reported last 

fall that the nation’s largest DDT manufacturer once dumped its waste into the deep 
ocean. As many as half a million barrels could still be underwater today, according to 

old records and a recent UC Santa Barbara study that provided the first photos of this 

pollution bubbling 3,000 feet under the sea. “This mission confirms my worst fear: 
that possibly hundreds of thousands of barrels and DDT-laced sediment were dumped 

just 12 miles off our coast,” said Feinstein, who said she plans to ask the U.S. Justice 
Department to look into companies that may have illegally dumped waste into the 

ocean and whether they can be held accountable. “I’m pleased the Biden 

administration shares my concern about this issue and took action quickly. It’s critical 
that this momentum continues,” she said. “We need everyone to come to the table with 

all the resources necessary to solve a problem of this size.” For Terrill, trying to count 
the barrels was like the episode of “I Love Lucy” in which Lucy gets a job in a chocolate 

factory and struggles to keep up with a speeding conveyor belt. But as his team pored 

over gigabytes and gigabytes of sonar data, they were finally able to identify at least 
27,000 barrel-sized anomalies — and more than 100,000 total debris objects on the 

seafloor — with the help of some computer analysis. 

The actual number of barrels could be even higher, he noted, because barrels that were 
half-buried by sediment, for example, may have been overlooked by the computer. The 

two-week expedition, made possible by a unique partnership between Scripps and the 
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration’s Office of Marine and Aviation 

Operations, had deployed two high-tech robots that alternated scoping more than 

https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/apr/17/covid-pandemic-made-2020-the-year-of-the-quiet-ocean-say-scientists
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36,000 acres of seafloor with high-resolution sonar: As one robot worked underwater, 
covering about 140 football fields per hour, the other recharged, offloaded its data and 

got recalibrated by scientists on deck. A number of unexpected challenges, including 
stubborn winds and heavy rain, complicated the process. When Terrill realized his 

crew would not be able to manually count each individual data point that the robots 

were collecting from the seafloor, he called in “the big data guns”: Sophia Merrifield, 
a physical oceanographer and researcher in the Marine Physical Laboratory at Scripps.  

Merrifield was astonished when Terrill sent her the first batch of sonar images. She 
jumped into action and started writing a computer algorithm that could sort through 

the immense amount of data while also accounting for the topography, the physics and 

the way sonar works in that part of the ocean. 

“Think about the geology on the bottom, because that affects the acoustics,” she said. 
“We talked pretty constantly while [Terrill] was out there: What are ways that we could 

train an algorithm to detect these targets in an automated way?” Another shock was 
the fact that the dumping was clearly not contained to one designated spot. 

Everywhere the crew surveyed, there were barrels, said Mark Gold, who has followed 

the DDT problem as a marine scientist since the 1990s and currently serves as Gov. 
Gavin Newsom’s deputy secretary for coastal and ocean policy. “That to me was 

horrifying,” he said. “This is such a dark part of our environmental history.” Once 
hailed as a wonder pesticide, DDT saved crops and combated malaria across the world. 

The U.S. banned its use in 1972, but the chemical, dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane, is 

so stable it continues to poison the environment and move up the food chain. 
Significant amounts of DDT-related compounds are still accumulating today in 

Southern California dolphins, and a recent study linked the presence of these 
persistent chemicals to an aggressive cancer in sea lions. For decades, the nation’s 

largest DDT maker operated its plant on the border of Los Angeles and Torrance. A 

$140-million Superfund battle in the 1990s exposed the company’s disposal of toxic 
waste through sewage pipes that poured into the sea — but all the DDT manufacturing 

waste that was dumped into the deep ocean had drawn comparatively little attention. 
Renewed outcry in recent months has focused on both the dumpsite and the 

Superfund site, which is still awaiting cleanup after more than 20 years of meetings 

and extensive studies. 

Gold, who has been in numerous high-level meetings on this issue, said that both state 

and federal agencies, including the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, have been 

following the Scripps-NOAA mapping efforts with great interest. Revisiting this 
history of deep-sea dumping has also raised questions of what other toxic chemicals 

and contaminants, in addition to DDT, could still be in the ocean today. Records show 
that numerous companies had dumped industrial waste in this area for several 

decades, beginning in the 1930s. 

“I can’t tell you how thankful I am that NOAA and Scripps took this initiative to really 

get the ball rolling,” Gold said. David Valentine, whose UC Santa Barbara research 
team first came across about 60 barrels on the seafloor while conducting a different 

research project, said the new mapping data revealed interesting hot spots — and “hot 
lines,” suggesting the path of a ship or barge as the dumping occurred — that will help 

scientists figure out where to focus further sediment and chemical studies. “We’re 

starting to see the patterns of waste dumping that are going to guide us as we attempt 



Making Waves 

19 April – 03 May 2021       
 

                                                                                    

28                                                                                                                                                
 

to define the whole scope of this problem,” said Valentine, who has been inundated 
with calls and emails from fellow researchers, government officials and members of 

the public since The Times published its report in October. It’s still unknown what’s 
inside any of these barrels — or how much this deep-sea pollution has been moving 

through the marine ecosystem, he said. “Right now, we’re seeing the tip of the iceberg.” 

He felt a jumble of emotions as he examined the new data — maps of the seafloor 
covered with so many mysterious dots that hinted at just how widespread the dumping 

could be. “The Southern California offshore dumping industry clearly got away with 
dumping wherever they wanted,” he said, “and that really makes me wonder: What 

else did they get away with?” 

Source: The Guardian; 17 April 2021 

 

DOES BIDEN HAVE AN OCEAN POLICY? 
- David Helvarg 

While not having an official ocean policy within its first 100 days, the Biden 

administration’s approach to managing our public seas looks destined to be of 
historical significance. It’s on par with President Reagan’s 1983 declaration 

establishing a 200-nautical-mile Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) that gave the United 

States stewardship over 4.4 million square miles, an area larger than the U.S. 
landmass. 

Days after taking office the president signed an executive order to fully conserve 30 

percent of the nation’s land and 30 percent of its waters by 2030. This reflects what 
scientists have long argued is necessary to maintain biodiversity and climate resilience 

in the midst of a global extinction crisis. Protecting 30 percent of our EEZ may not in 

fact be a major lift given that a large part of that (plus 70 percent of U.S. corals) is 
already protected in the 583,000 square mile Papahanaumokuakea Marine National 

Monument in Northwest Hawaii, established by George W. Bush and expanded by 
Barack Obama.   

Obama also created the modest-sized deepwater Canyons and Seamounts Monument 

off New England in 2016. In 2020 during his failed reelection bid, then-President 

Donald Trump reopened it to commercial fishing. The Biden administration is being 
pressured by supporters to restore the Canyons’ protections and create new ocean 

monuments closer to where people live. This, despite strong opposition from 
commercial fishermen who argue the U.S. already has effective fisheries management 

and doesn’t need national parks in the sea. One of the world’s strongest supporters of 

30x30 however, going back to his days as secretary of State, is special presidential 
Climate Envoy John Kerry.   In late March, Biden also pledged the U.S. will generate 

30 gigawatts (GW) of offshore wind by 2030. That’s enough to power more than 20 
million homes. While about 1,000 times what the U.S. presently produces, this would 

still amount to only a quarter of what the European Union plans to have by 2030. Still 

it would mark a major shift — including in well-paying energy jobs — from offshore oil 
and gas platforms in the Gulf of Mexico, to wind farms on the shallow continental shelf 

of the Mid-Atlantic. While ratepayers and conservation groups are generally 

https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/apr/17/covid-pandemic-made-2020-the-year-of-the-quiet-ocean-say-scientists


Making Waves 

19 April – 03 May 2021       
 

                                                                                    

29                                                                                                                                                
 

supportive (wind is now cheaper than natural gas), some want to slow the process 
down saying it’s too much, too fast. Many commercial fishermen also oppose offshore 

wind. Along with union jobs in offshore wind, the biggest potential blue economy jobs 
generator may be in coastal research and restoration. Ten billion dollars for restoring 

“living infrastructure” including dunes, estuaries and marshes along the coasts and on 

the Great Lakes, was one of the requests made during two days of virtual Ocean 
Climate Action Plan (OCAP) lobbying in mid-April. Hundreds of marine advocates, 

including me, from 30 states and territories met with a dozen federal agencies and 150 
house and senate members and staff. In a White House meeting, the idea of jump-

starting a new coastal restoration industry was greeted as a natural extension of the 

Civilian Climate Corps being promoted by the administration.    

Other administration efforts that aligned with the ocean advocates include the Federal 
Emergency Management Agency’s (FEMA) expansion of the Building Resilient 

Infrastructure and Communities (BRIC) program to give pre-disaster support to low-
income towns, tribes and territories to help them prepare for climate disaster rather 

than just fund recovery. Biden’s Healthy Ports Program would reduce greenhouse 

gases (GHG) from diesel and other air pollutants to the benefit of U.S. ports’ fence-line 
neighbors, mostly low-income communities of color. His budget would also increase 

the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration’s (NOAA’s) funding by 25 
percent to $6.9 billion, including $800 million for climate research. 

To keep its quickly-evolving ocean strategy salty, the White House has put some top 

marine people in charge. Along with John Kerry, who has a deep and abiding 
understanding of ocean policy, they’ve brought in Dr. Jane Lubchenco, a former 

administrator at NOAA, to be the deputy director for climate and environment at the 

White House Office of Science and Technology Policy. She will work with Kerry and 
Climate Czar Gina McCathy.   

In addition Biden has nominated oceanographer and former NOAA Chief Scientist 

Rick Spinrad to lead NOAA, and ocean policy veteran and recent environmental 
publisher Monica Medina as assistant secretary of State for Oceans, Environment and 

Science. A year ago when John Kerry, Rick Spinrad and others signed onto the OCAP, 

which I helped launch, it was an aspirational document from the far shoals of marine 
conservation. But its claims that ocean and coastal resources can reduce GHGs, enable 

coastal communities to equitably adapt to climate impacts, while creating good jobs 
and economic opportunity, now read like Biden White House talking points.    If all of 

Biden’s promised blue economy investments find their way into the big infrastructure 

plan that the White House now calls The American Jobs Plan, the U.S. could find it 
has an effective ocean policy after all, one that could turn the tide for U.S. 

communities, both human and wild, from sea to shining sea.   

David Helvarg is an author and executive director of Blue Frontier, an ocean 
conservation and policy group. 

Source: The Hill; 28 April 2021 
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CHINA MULLS MARINE LAW REVISION TO 

ENHANCE ENVIRONMENT PROTECTION, 

EPIDEMIC CONTROL 
A draft revision to China's Maritime Traffic Safety Law has proposed additional 

provisions regarding the protection of marine ecological environment and epidemic 
prevention and control on vessels. The draft was submitted to the Standing Committee 

of the National People's Congress, China's top legislature, for a second reading on 

Monday. Units and individuals involved in maritime traffic-related activities shall 
fulfill the obligation of protecting marine ecological environment, according to the 

draft. 

Also, in cases where a crew member on board is found to have or suspected of having 
infectious disease that may cause serious health threat to others, captain of the vessel 

shall be responsible for implementing emergency response measures, putting relevant 

personnel under quarantine if necessary, and timely reporting the situation to 
authorities, says the draft. The latest version of the draft also revised and added 

provisions on issues such as compulsory pilotage and improving maritime traffic 
safety-related science and technologies. 

Source: Xinhua; 26 April 2021 

 

GOODBYE TO THE 1980S — AT LEAST FOR 

HOW WE DEFINE CLIMATE NORMALS 
- Bernadette Woods Placky and Andrew Pershing 

We won’t tell you how old we are, but we will admit that we remember the 1980s. We 

remember watching music videos on TV, the Miracle on Ice and the fall of the Berlin 
Wall. As much as we loved the 1980s, we were excited to move past them. Seriously, 

who wants to store music in plastic cases? As a meteorologist and a climate scientist, 

we are also excited that this year we will officially wave goodbye to the 1980s, at least 
in terms of how scientists define climate normals. On May 4, the National Oceanic and 

Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) will release the updated U.S. Climate Normals. 
The new normals are three-decade averages of weather and climate variables such as 

temperature and precipitation. Scientists at NOAA use data collected from thousands 

of weather stations across the country to calculate these averages, updating them every 
decade. The new set of normals will reflect the period of time from 1991 to 2020, 

replacing the old climate normals from 1981 to 2010. Goodbye, Friday Night Videos, 
hello TikTok. 

While updating 30-year averages of weather data might sound boring, this is a huge 

event to meteorologists and climate scientists like us. To us, it is like the release of a 
new Star Wars series, something that will be in the background of our lives for a 

decade. The normals are a powerful tool for understanding both weather and climate 

change. As a local TV meteorologist, I used these climate normals to help my viewers 

https://www.shine.cn/news/nation/2104268014/
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understand if that day’s weather was hotter or rainier than usual, and by how much 
for any given day. For example, the climate normals allow us to tell someone in Toledo 

that last month was unusually warm — more than 10 degrees Fahrenheit above 
normal. But weather forecasters aren’t the only ones who count on these important 

calculations. The travel industry, utilities, farmers, construction companies and local 

governments all rely on the normals to make informed decisions. 

The release of the updated normals shift our perspective on what average weather and 
climate conditions in the country feel like. Compared with the previous normals, the 

new normals show a country that is generally warmer and wetter than it was in decades 
past. However, the change is not uniform. Replacing the 1980s with the 2010s shows 

the Southwest getting even warmer and the Northeast getting wetter. It also shows the 

northern Great Plains getting a little bit cooler.For most people, this won’t seem like a 
big deal — variables such as temperature and precipitation will be adjusted by 

fractions. But to us in the climate change space, this is a moment of pause. It reminds 
us just how much warming we’ve already baked into our world. If we look at the bigger 

picture, tracking warming back to the beginning of the century, the amount of change 

is striking. In the early 1900s, the map of the US was covered with patriotic splotches 
of red (warmer than average), white (near average), and blue (cooler than average). 

Now, the country is painted in only hues of red.  Precipitation patterns are less clear 
cut, but generally wet areas and wet seasons are getting wetter and dry areas and dry 

seasons are getting drier. 

The gradual shifts depicted in the update of the latest climate normals reflect changes 
in the average conditions. Buried in the averages are big challenges for the people of 

the United States. These include more frequent extremes in heat and rain, including 

an increase in the frequency of days that are hot and humid enough to make outdoor 
activities dangerous. We are also seeing increases in the number of billion-dollar 

weather disasters including droughts, wildfires, hurricanes and floods. Americans are 
good at adjusting, and we are good at adapting to changes. But there are limits. The 

challenges of keeping pace with change may be especially acute in parts of our society 

that change slowly, like the complex infrastructure that delivers power to our homes 
or keeps our towns safe from flooding. Failure to anticipate change or even just to keep 

pace, will make future disasters even more costly.  And for people of limited means, 
adaptation can be simply out of reach. 

As challenging as these things are, the biggest challenge we face is that the changes in 

our climate are going to continue until we stop putting carbon dioxide into the 

atmosphere. We both left our jobs, one of us on TV, one of us in research, to work at 
Climate Central, an organization whose mission is to make climate change immediate 

and personal, to help people see how these changes are affecting the people, places and 
things that we love. Thankfully, the U.S. is starting to get the message —  72 percent of 

Americans think that global warming is happening and support actions to limit carbon 

pollution with even more supporting solutions such as renewable energy that can 
create millions of U.S. jobs. As we put the climate of the 1980s into the cassette tape 

case of history, we are reminded about one other great thing to come from the 1980s 
— global climate models. Many of the climate changes we have seen in the last decade, 

including the rise in temperature and the increase in wildfires and droughts, were 

predicted by these early models. The latest projections reinforce the need to tackle 
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climate change aggressively. This is the defining challenge of our time, and, 
optimistically, climate change is a challenge that we know how to fix. If there is one 

lesson we can draw from these updates, it’s that change is truly the new normal. 

Bernadette Woods Placky is an Emmy Award winning meteorologist and director of 
Climate Central's Climate Matters program. She holds the American Meteorological 

Society broadcast certification and is a member of the Penn State Meteorology and 

Atmospheric Science advisory committee and a trustee at the Watershed Institute. 
Follow her on Twitter: @BernWoodsPlacky. 

Andrew Pershing is the director of Climate Science at Climate Central. He is an expert 

on how climate trends and events impact ecosystems and people and recently led the 
Oceans and Marine Resources chapter of the 4th U.S. National Climate Assessment. 

Follow him on Twitter: @Sci_Officer. 

Source: The Hill; 02 May 2021 
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GEOPOLITICS 
GERMAN SOFTWARE GIANT SAP HIT WITH 

$8 MILLION FINE OVER IRAN EXPORTS 
German software giant SAP will have to pay a fine exceeding $8 million (€6.6 million) 
over its exports to Iran as part of a cooperation deal, the US Department of Justice 

(DOJ) announced Thursday. In exchange for voluntarily disclosing its export 
violations with US authorities, the company will not face criminal prosecution for its 

trade with Iran.  SAP admitted to exporting software to firms in Iran and 
circumventing US sanctions. The DOJ said the consequences for the tech firm could 

have been more severe if the company had not come forward. "This could have been 

worse for SAP if we had we discovered this on our own," DOJ national security head 
John Demers said Thursday during a press briefing. 

How did they violate the sanctions? 

SAP was using its geolocation filters properly, failing to identify and block users in 

Iran. The oversight allowed thousands of Iranian downloads of software and software 
updates over several years. US authorities said this meant Iranian-controlled front 

companies — some of them presumably connected to the government — could use 

well-known SAP products, such as those used by human resources to manage 
employees. 

What did SAP say about the deal? 

"We accept full responsibility for past conduct, and we have enhanced our internal 

controls to ensure compliance with applicable laws," SAP said in a statement regarding 
the deal. SAP is headquartered in in the southwestern town of Walldorf, Germany  It 

is the third-largest publicly-traded global software company by revenue, and 
Germany's largest company in terms of market capitalization.  

How do US sanctions towards Iran disrupt European business 

operations? 

US economic sanctions towards Iran have drastically impacted the global operations 
of European companies in recent years. In 2018, French energy giant Total canceled a 

lucrative gas project in Iran due to the threat of economic penalties from the US. 

Former President Donald Trump reinstated a litany of economic sanctions against 
Iran in 2018 as part of a "maximum pressure" campaign against Tehran. The sanctions 

come after Trump pulled the US out of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action 
(JCPOA), also known as the Iran nuclear deal, that same year. Current President Joe 

Biden has been willing to possibly rejoin the Iran nuclear deal and drop some of the 

existing sanctions if Tehran stops uranium enrichment. The US and Iran recently 
resumed indirect nuclear talks in Vienna to discuss the JCPOA. 

Source: dw.com; 29 April 2021 

https://www.dw.com/en/german-software-giant-sap-hit-with-8-million-fine-over-iran-exports/a-57382290
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COVID-19: SAUDI ARABIA TO SHIP 80 

METRIC TONNES OF OXYGEN TO INDIA 
- PTI 

Saudi Arabia is shipping 80 metric tonnes of liquid oxygen to India as the country is 
running low on supplies due to an unprecedented spike in coronavirus cases. 

India logged a record of 3,49,691 new coronavirus infections in a day on Sunday, 

taking its total tally of COVID-19 cases to 1,69,60,172. The death toll increased to 
1,92,311 with a record 2,767 daily new fatalities, according to the Union Health 

Ministry data. The supply shipment is being undertaken in cooperation with the Adani 

group and Linde company. "Embassy of India is proud to partner with Adani group 
and M/s Linde in shipping much-needed 80MT liquid oxygen to India. Our heartfelt 

thanks to the Ministry of Health Kingdom of Saudi Arabia for all their help, support, 
and cooperation, the Indian mission in Riyadh tweeted. "Thank you 

@IndianEmbRiyadh Indeed, actions speak louder than words. We are on an urgent 

mission to secure oxygen supplies from across the world. This first shipment of 4 ISO 
cryogenic tanks with 80 tons of liquid oxygen is now on its way from Dammam to 

Mundra, Adani Group Chairman Gautam Adani said in a tweet. India is struggling with 
a second wave of the pandemic with more than 3,00,000 daily new coronavirus cases 

being reported in the past few days, and hospitals in several states are reeling under a 

shortage of medical oxygen and beds. 

To combat the growing demand for oxygen in the country, India has reached out to 

various countries to procure containers and oxygen cylinders under operation 'Oxygen 

Maitri'. The Indian Air Force on Saturday brought four cryogenic tanks, to be used for 
transporting oxygen, from Singapore. The containers were airlifted from Singapore by 

C17 heavy-lift aircraft of the IAF. The aircraft "with 4 cryogenic containers for storage 
of liquid O2 from Singapore landed at Panagarh airbase" in West Bengal on Saturday, 

a home ministry spokesperson tweeted. The IAF was also transporting essential 

medicines as well as equipment required by the designated COVID-19 hospitals in 
various parts of the country. On Friday, the Union Home Ministry said it was in talks 

for the import of high-capacity oxygen-carrying tankers from Singapore and the UAE. 
Meanwhile, President of the European Council Charles Michel said in a tweet, "The 

EU stands in solidarity with Indian people amidst resurgent COVID19 pandemic. The 

fight against the virus is a common fight. We will discuss our support and cooperation 
at EU-India Leaders' meeting on 8 May with @narendramodi and @antoniocostapm". 

French President Emmanuel Macron has also extended support to India. In a tweet 
shared by the Indian embassy in France, Macron said, "I want to send a message of 

solidarity to the Indian people, facing a resurgence of COVID-19 cases. France is with 

you in this struggle, which spares no one. We stand ready to provide our support. 

Source: Business Standard; 25 April 2021 

  

https://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/covid-19-saudi-arabia-to-ship-80-metric-tonnes-of-oxygen-to-india-121042500527_1.html


Making Waves 

19 April – 03 May 2021       
 

                                                                                    

35                                                                                                                                                
 

LESSONS FOR INDIA FROM CHINA’S FOOD 

IMPORT 
- Devinder Sharma 

Speaking at an international conference in 1998 at the University College Cork, in 

Ireland, to commemorate 150 years of the Great Irish Famine that killed nearly one 
million people, I was asked a question: who will feed India? This question cropped up 

at a time when the world was already deliberating a hypothesis floated by the well-

known environmental researcher and thinker, Lester Brown. Founder of the US-based 
environmental think tank, the Worldwatch Institute, and later president of the Earth 

Policy Institute, Lester Brown in 1995 had built on his analysis to come out with a book 
Who Will Feed China? This had triggered a hot debate, prompting numerous seminars 

and conferences across the globe. I remember having participated in a few of these 

conferences, witnessing heated debates that followed. There were terrific 
academicians who would support Lester Brown’s hypothesis, and there were experts 

who openly challenged it. Nevertheless, 25 years later, faced with record high domestic 
grain prices, China has emerged as the world’s biggest food importer — a reminder of 

what Lester Brown had warned decades back. 

While the severity of China’s food crisis is being denied, questions continue to be raised 
especially after President Xi Jinping launched an ‘Operation Clean Plate’ campaign in 

August last year, asking people to ensure that no food is wasted. With an estimated 6 

per cent food wasted every year, good enough to feed 200 million people, the campaign 
even involved restaurants to ensure people are not provided with lavish spreads. If the 

consumers order for five meals, the restaurants would serve food for four people. This 
reminds me of the times when in 1965, the then Prime Minister Lal Bahadur Shastri 

had asked Indians to observe a fast every Monday. This was primarily to ensure that 

people learned to ‘share and care’ at a time when food was in great shortage. In fact, 
in 1965, a year prior to the start of the Green Revolution, India had imported 10 million 

tonnes of foodgrains to tide over the severe food crisis. It shows how precarious the 
situation was. But after the onset of the Green Revolution, India attained food ‘self-

sufficiency’ but with the easy availability of food over the years, a kind of complacency 

has set in. Similarly, China too had taken long strides in food production. It was in 
1996 that China had brought in a policy focus to ensure that it meets 95 per cent of its 

food needs from domestic production. But by 2011, as per the World Trade 
Organisation (WTO), China had become the world’s largest food importer. With rising 

incomes, the food preferences of the burgeoning middle-class had undergone a change 

that shifted the food habits from staples to an exploding demand for meat and 
nutritious products, including dairy. The changing food habits prompted the 

government to shift the policy focus from food self-sufficiency to allowing ‘moderate 
imports’. Denials notwithstanding, mass urbanisation and the efforts to move a bulk 

of the farming population away from agriculture to join the industrial workforce in the 

cities did leave a gap in production. At the same time, intensive farming practices 
resulted in heavy soil contamination, groundwater decline as well as pollution, and the 

resulting environmental degradation reduced the extent of arable lands, prompting 
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China to announce that it will protect 120 million hectares of farmlands to meet its 
food security needs. 

As the average farm size in China declined to 1.6 acres, the growing appetite for 

chemical fertilisers, including nitrogen, coupled with direct income support for 
farmers had resulted in a grain surplus of 600 million tonnes in 2017. Although the 

silos were bursting, the growing demand for nutritious foods including beef, also 

soared meanwhile. The sale of beef to China, for instance, had grown by 19,000 per 
cent. A change in diet therefore forced China to scout for food all over the world, 

including India and Pakistan. According to Fitch Ratings, China’s imports of corn, 
wheat, sorghum and barley in 2020 soared by 136 per cent, 140 per cent, 437 per cent 

and 36.3 per cent, respectively. It expects the trend to continue in 2021 as well. Already 

it has exhausted soybean supplies from Brazil, the world’s biggest soya producer, and 
is now turning to the US. So much so, as Forbes points out that despite being the 

world’s second biggest wheat producer, China holds over half of the world’s wheat 
stocks. Similarly, it has 65 per cent of the world’s corn inventories. 

Unable to meet its growing food needs domestically, China has been on an aggressive 

spree buying farmlands in Africa and Latin America, and is now turning its attention 
to purchase farm lands in America, European Union and Australia. The website 

farmlandgrab.com estimates that since 2010, China has already made an investment 

of $94 billion in farm activities abroad, purchasing 3.2 million hectares. While China 
is clearly on the brink of a severe food crisis, there are important lessons here for India. 

In a country where mainline economists revel in cut-paste prescriptions in the name 
of agricultural reforms, the Chinese example illustrates how the transformation from 

state-regulated farming to market-oriented agriculture has brought it closer to an 

unmanageable food crisis, perhaps pointing to a bigger crisis ahead. With the 
experiment to transform China into a manufacturing hub going awry, especially after 

Africa was able to provide cheap workforce, restoring farm viability now is becoming 
a still bigger challenge. 

China provides $206-billion farm subsidies every year (add to it tens of billions spent 

on importing food year after year) that shows if the same amount had gone into 

converting small farm lands into an economic powerhouse, the world’s biggest grain 
producer could have easily avoided turning into world’s biggest grain importer. There 

was an alternative economic pathway, more sustainable in the long run, that China 
failed to undertake. India cannot afford to go on the same beaten track. Or else, the 

question as to who will feed India will continue to haunt future generations. 

Source: The Tribune; 21 April 2021 

 

WHAT WILL RUSSIA DO WITH FORCES 

MASSED ON UKRAINE’S BORDERS? 
- Shlomo Ben-Ami 

Can Russia accept living peacefully next to a sovereign, independent and undivided 
Ukraine? Or is open war inevitable? This has long been the paramount question for 

https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/comment/lessons-for-india-from-chinas-food-import-241793
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Eastern Europe, and it has abruptly returned to the fore with the massive buildup of 
Russian military forces in Crimea and along Ukraine’s eastern border. Ukrainian 

independence was the issue that definitively broke up the Soviet Union 30 years ago. 
While the departure of other Soviet republics would not necessarily have been an 

existential threat, Ukraine’s declaration of independence absolutely was. It sealed the 

Soviet Union’s fate, a collapse remembered by Russian President Vladimir Putin as 
‘the greatest geopolitical catastrophe’ of the 20th century. 

For two decades after the Soviet Union’s breakup, Russia focused primarily on 

building its own state and forging its own identity. That changed when Putin decided 
to return to the presidency for a third term in 2012 (having served a single term as 

prime minister while his crony, Dmitri Medvedev, held the presidency until Putin was 

constitutionally eligible to run again). He then embarked on a revisionist course to 
create a so-called Eurasian Union. Ukraine, meanwhile, had developed a strong 

preference for alignment with its Central European neighbours. And though those 
countries had joined the European Union, there was no reason why closer ties with 

them should weaken Ukraine’s historical and cultural links with Russia. In this 

context, the EU’s Eastern Partnership, which resulted in its Deep and Comprehensive 
Free Trade Area with Ukraine, was part of a broader attempt to meet Ukraine halfway. 

None of the EU–Ukraine trade agreements were incompatible with the trade 
agreement that Ukraine had with Russia. But the Kremlin saw things differently. 

Unable to accept these agreements, it started pressuring Ukraine’s weak and 

vacillating president, Viktor Yanukovych, to turn away from the EU. That prompted a 
popular uprising that ousted Yanukovych (who fled to Moscow) and set the stage for 

the war that began in 2014. 

The Kremlin saw Ukraine as a weak and fractured state that would fold under 
sustained pressure. To justify Russian revanchism, officials subjected the outside 

world to lectures about how Ukraine was really just a collection of the pieces left over 
from defunct empires. While true to some extent, the same could be said about Russia 

and every other modern nation-state, depending on how far back one goes. Committed 

to the idea that Ukraine isn’t a real country, the Kremlin seems to have convinced itself 
that snatching Crimea in early 2014 would precipitate Ukraine’s collapse. The hope 

was that Russia could then carve out a so-called New Russia (Novorossiya) in 
Ukraine’s east and south, while leaving a rump ‘Western Galicia’ that remained outside 

its control. With these grand ambitions in mind, Russia started deploying insurgents, 

‘volunteers’ and weapons, accompanied by a massive disinformation operation to turn 
Ukrainians against one another. But this effort failed. Invading other countries is 

rarely a good way to make friends and this time was no exception. Instead of dividing 
Ukraine, the Kremlin managed to unite the Ukrainian population like never before. By 

2014, Russia had to deploy regular army battalions to rescue what was left of its 

separatist redoubt in Ukraine’s Donbas region. 

Since then, efforts to achieve a political settlement (through the two Minsk 
agreements) have failed. The ongoing low-level conflict has taken 14,000 lives and 

forced millions to flee their homes. While the Ukrainian public has had difficulties 
accepting some of the compromises that any settlement would entail, the real barrier 

to progress has been the Kremlin’s refusal to give up its enclaves in Ukraine. The 

nationalist segment of Russian public opinion, the bedrock of Putin’s support, will 
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have a hard time swallowing ‘defeat’ in Ukraine. Now, according to Russia’s defence 
minister, Russia has amassed two full armies and three airborne units to Ukraine’s 

east and south, supposedly for the purpose of holding military exercises. But exercise 
for what? The mobilisation is clearly directed at Ukraine. Putin’s own spokesman has 

explicitly said as much, claiming that Russia intends to intervene if necessary to 

prevent attacks on Russian speakers in Ukraine. Regardless of whether this 
brinkmanship leads to open conflict in the coming weeks or months (of this even 

Kremlin decision-makers probably aren’t sure), the situation will remain dangerous 
until Russia gives up its revanchist ambitions. The question ultimately is about war or 

peace. Until Russia can accept living alongside a sovereign, democratic Ukraine, there 

can be no stable middle ground. 

The outcome has implications far beyond Russia and Ukraine. A successful Russian 
revisionist agenda would not stop with the reconquest of Kyiv, but would seek to 

unravel Europe’s entire post–Cold War security order. That would be profoundly 
dangerous for everyone, not least Russia itself. As long as the Kremlin remains locked 

in confrontation with the rest of Europe, it will not be focused on building the 

democratic and prosperous future the Russian people deserve. 

One way or the other, the broader region’s fate is now tied to that of Ukraine. 

Source: aspistrategist.org.au; 20 April 2021 

  

NEW ZEALAND, JAPAN PROVE POINT ON 

ASIA-PACIFIC SPLIT 
- Dr. John C. Hulsman 

There can be absolutely no doubt that, in terms of political risk analysis, the Indo-
Pacific is the pivotal arena of our new era. It contains most of the world’s future 

economic growth, just as it encompasses most of the world’s future geostrategic 
tensions. As was laid out in a recent column, this most pivotal region, the centerpiece 

of the brewing Sino-American superpower contest, is entirely out of kilter, as Beijing’s 

overly aggressive strategic moves have been matched in folly by Washington’s entirely 
gormless misunderstanding of the importance of geoeconomics. 

Just this past month, new empirical, real-world data emerged to strongly underline 

this geostrategic thesis. New Zealand — heretofore a charter member of the 
Anglosphere’s anti-Chinese alliance — sought to limit its involvement in the crucial 

Five Eyes intelligence sharing consortium. At the exact same time, honorary 
Anglosphere member Japan (given its reorientation in the reformist Meiji Restoration 

of the 19th century around policies predicated on British lines) sought formal entry 

into the exclusive club. The irony is that these entirely different strategic trajectories 
are both explained by the lopsided nature of the Sino-American cold war contest. New 

Zealand is drawing away from America due to its economic dependence on China, even 
as Japan moves even closer to Washington due to its fears over increasingly aggressive 

Chinese moves in the region. 

https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/what-will-russia-do-with-forces-massed-on-ukraines-borders/
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In flouting burgeoning Anglosphere efforts to expand the remit of the Five Eyes 
intelligence consortium in an anti-Chinese direction, New Zealand could well pay a 

price. An internal 2017 review of the country’s intelligence networks found that for 
every report New Zealand submitted to the Five Eyes consortium, it received 99 in 

return. That it is willing to put in jeopardy such an obviously advantageous security 

arrangement merely underlines how important the country’s economic links with 
China have become. 

Beijing is by far Wellington’s largest trading partner. In 2020, fully 32.3 percent of 

New Zealand’s exports went to China. Likewise, New Zealand was an early and 
enthusiastic proponent of Xi Jinping’s massive Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), signing 

onto the infrastructure deal in 2017. Unlike neighboring Australia, the left-leaning 

government of Jacinda Ardern has shown absolutely no inclination to leave the BRI, 
despite Beijing’s increasingly aggressive stance in the region. 

Rather, the reverse has occurred, as the Ardern government has cravenly prioritized 

its ties with China, whatever increasing dangers Beijing has been posing in the Indo-
Pacific. In May 2020, New Zealand was the only member of the Five Eyes not to sign 

a joint statement condemning China’s crackdown in Hong Kong. The Ardern 
government has also opted out of common Five Eyes statements criticizing China’s 

treatment of the Uighurs in western Xinjiang province. Finally, this month, New 

Zealand confirmed the rest of the Anglosphere’s worst fears; openly saying it is 
“uncomfortable” with expanding the anti-China remit of the Five Eyes network in 

general. 

The reason for this turnaround is simple. Both American political parties continue 
their ruinously protectionist withdrawal from the world, following on from the US 

abrogation of the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) under Donald Trump, and the 

Biden administration’s palpable lack of enthusiasm in rejoining the pact. At the same 
time, China continues (presently through the guise of the Regional Comprehensive 

Economic Partnership free trade deal) to further economically integrate with the 
region. More and more, China is becoming the only economic game in town for the 

Indo-Pacific. If the US does not correct its terrible geoeconomic folly, more New 

Zealands are surely set to follow. 

But, on the other side of the ledger, China’s impatience with history, as it seemingly 
tries to take on the rest of the Indo-Pacific region at once, continues to decisively 

hobble its efforts to best America in their pivotal strategic contest for dominance. In 
uncharacteristically throwing caution to the wind, Xi has made it clear that China 

intends to call the tune for the whole of the Indo-Pacific, not at some future date, but 

right now. 

As a result, long-term and important American allies, such as Japan and Australia, are 

clamoring to enhance their already highly integrated strategic partnerships with 

America. Just this past month, the Japanese ambassador to Australia announced that 
Tokyo is planning to join the Five Eyes. The addition of Japan amounts to a huge boon 

for the consortium. Japan has world-class intelligence capabilities regarding China, 
due to its proximity to Beijing, as well as its cultural and historical understanding of 

its traditional rival. The bottom line is clear: Japan wants to further embed itself in the 

US-Anglosphere anti-Chinese alliance. 
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The disparate reactions of New Zealand and Japan confirm my earlier hypothesis of 
the lopsided nature of the Sino-American cold war. Most nations in the Indo-Pacific 

region want to shelter under the US security blanket, even as they also want to further 
their booming trading ties with China. Collecting stable allies in the region will be the 

key to ultimate strategic success. To get there, America must relearn the importance 

of geoeconomics, even as China must refrain from strategically scaring the horses in 
the Indo-Pacific. Whichever country adapts, developing a holistic response to the 

region, is sure to win this most important of political risk contests. 

Dr. John C. Hulsman is the president and managing partner of John C. Hulsman 
Enterprises, a prominent global political risk consulting firm. He is also senior 

columnist for City AM, the newspaper of the City of London. He can be contacted via 

chartwellspeakers.com. 

Source: Arab News; 30 April 2021 

 

EU STRATEGY FOR COOPERATION IN THE 

INDO-PACIFIC 
The Council Conclusions on the EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific 
adopted by 27 Foreign Ministers of the EU’s Member States today demonstrate the 

EU’s recognition of the growing importance of the region and its commitment to 
reinforcing its role in cooperation with its partners there. The Indo-Pacific region 

represents the world’s economic and strategic centre of gravity. It is home to 60% of 

the world’s population producing 60% of global GDP, contributing two thirds of 
current global growth. By 2030, the overwhelming majority (90%) of the 2.4 billion 

new members of the middle class entering the global economy will live in the Indo-
Pacific. Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific region is crucial to implementing the 

international community’s global agenda, including achieving the UN’s Sustainable 

Development Goals. Over the years, the EU has consistently made significant 
contributions in the region in terms of development cooperation and humanitarian 

assistance, tackling climate change, biodiversity loss and pollution, and contributing 
to upholding international law, including human rights and freedom of navigation. 

The EU, therefore, has a big stake in the Indo-Pacific region, and has every interest 

that the regional architecture remains open and rules-based. However current 

dynamics in the Indo-Pacific, , have given rise to intense geopolitical competition, 
adding to increasing pressure on trade and supply chains as well as in tensions in 

technological, political and security areas. The universality of human rights is also 
being challenged. Sixty percent of world maritime trade passes through its oceans, 

including a third through the South China Sea. Its passages need to remain free and 

open. 

This is why the EU’s Foreign Ministers have decided to reinforce the EU’s strategic 

focus, presence and actions in the Indo-Pacific. The approach and engagement will be 

principled with a long-term perspective, with the aim of contributing to the stability, 
security, prosperity and sustainable development of the region, based on the 

promotion of democracy, rule of law, human rights and international law. This 

https://www.arabnews.com/node/1851706
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renewed commitment to the region is inclusive of all partners wishing to cooperate 
with the EU. The strategy is deliberately pragmatic, flexible and multi-faceted, 

allowing the EU to adapt and build its cooperation according to specific policy areas 
where partners can find common ground based on shared principles, values or mutual 

interest. The EU will deepen its engagement on the Indo-Pacific in particular with 

those partners that have already announced Indo-Pacific approaches of their own. 

The adoption of the Council Conclusions allows the EU to enhance cooperation further 
in many areas such as ocean governance, health, research and technology, security and 

defence, connectivity, and strengthen working together on tackling global challenges 
such as climate change. The EU looks forward to working with all its partners in all 

these areas, especially on the common task of addressing the devastating human and 

economic effects of the COVID19 crisis, ensuring a sustainable and inclusive green 
socio-economic recovery and creating more resilient health systems. 

Source: eeas.europa.eu; 19 April 2021 
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